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Old Geelong Football Club Historical Year Notes -  
 
The following dropped out of the end of the 1964 notes previously placed on the Club website: 
 
ªOn the subject of anything further to contribute, we would like to thank Barry Laws (in red, 
Como, 1974, 105 games 1967-1973, Pivot Member over many, many years) who has recently 
presented us with a large and heavy bag of old OGFC Newsletters which he has assiduously 
retained, ranging through the 1970s, 1980s and 1990s.  Whilst we do already have copies of some, 
others will help fill in some of the gaping gaps in the Club's records.º 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
Others in photo are Tony Whiting (just), Peter Scott (Reserves Coach), Bruce Osboldstone (past 
player), and then-current players Richard Hobday, Peter Godfrey and Peter Connor (just). 
 
(A player from 1972 to 1974, Tony Whiting was commonly known as Tony ªTen Piesº Whiting, 
possibly because of his profile. His son Edward - despite only having played rugby before - 
acquitted himself well for the Reserves in his first game for the Club in Round 4, 2013; for an 
altogether leaner character, it has been suggested that, at most, ªTwo Piesº would be a more fitting 
description.)  
 
================================================================================ 
 
Before moving on to 1965, we shall add a few more notes from 1964, unearthed since the main set 
of notes was produced and placed on the Club website in late 2012. 
 
1) A grievous omission from 1964 notes: full forward Cam MacMillan  was the leading E Section 
goal-kicker for the year, amassing 69 goals. (We apologise for the oversight, although it probably 
doesn't matter much, because he hasn't got a computer.) 
 
2) Notes from The Amateur Footballer magazine during 1964: 
 
4 May, 1964: ªOld Geelong posted their second win for the season by defeating Old Trinity. After 
several poor seasons it was heartening to see the good football which has effected these three wins. 
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New coach and captain, Brian Wawn has been keeping the boys hard at it and the enthusiasm and 
keenness has never been better.º 
 
11 May 1964 was the first time the Senior and Reserve teams had ever both scored wins on the 
same day. Cam MacMillan  had kicked seven goals for the Firsts.   
 
May 18: MacMillan  kicked 9 goals, and ªReserves Captain Blair Catanach is showing remarkable 
manoeuvrability at full forward for the side.º However, it seems The Catanach Ascendancy was 
soon over for it was reported on May 25 that Al Chapman ªshowed great form at full forward for 
the Reserves.º 
 
13 June: MacMillan  again kicked 9. Rob Happell making a comeback played well on the half back 
flank showing that he has lost none of his former judgement. The Reserves, struggling to field a 
side (and seemingly missing both Catanach and Chapman at full forward), were well and truly 
beaten. 
 
Date unknown in June: Captain/Coach Brian Wawn again inspired the team by trying to goal from 
centre-half-back. Tony Poolman played his 50th game for the Club. 
 
July 4: McMillan kicked another 9 goals, bringing up his 50th for the season, and Jo Breadmore 
played his 100th game. (MacMillan finished the season on 69 goals and was leading goal kicker in 
the Section. He still attends OGFC games on a regular basis ± that's him towards the front wearing 
the OGFC scarf at the Club 18 Grand Final in 2012.) 

 
August 8: The Reserves were only just able to field a side. 
        
This concludes the extra notes from 1964. 
================================================================== 
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Year Notes: 1965 
 
D Section - finished third (Firsts) and second Reserves. (This was the first season that Reserve sides 
were automatically connected with their senior team.) 
 
There were 46 members at the AGM (and 12 apologies). 
 
Stan Cooke, Jo Breadmore and Cam MacMillan  were elected as Life Members at that meeting 
(the last two for having played their 100 games in the previous season). 
 
The following were elected as 
office-bearers of the Club: 
 
President: Garth Manton 
 
Secretary: Tom Laycock 
 
Treasurer: John McInnes 
 
Vice-Presidents: Tony Mollard, 
Deryk Stephens 
 
(Photo right at the Eltham 
Barbeque, 1968, includes Tony 
Mollard second from left, and 
Tom Laycock in the middle.) 
 
Honorary Vice-President:  
Nugget Stephens (for sterling and ongoing service to 
the Club since 1955. That is him, still connected with 
the Club in the 1980s.) 
 
Committee: J. Anderson, J. Rasmussen. R. Happell, 
A. Carnegie, M. Tinsley, N. Gatehouse 
 
The following were subsequently appointed by the 
Committee, or in the case of the Vice-Captain, elected 
by the players: 
 
Captain/Coach Firsts: Brian Wawn   
 
Vice-Captain Firsts:  Tony Poolman 
 
Captain/Coach Reserves: Jim Anderson 
 
Trainers: T. King, P. Lemon   Firsts Boundary Umpire:  Alby Carnegie.  Flags: Alex Newman  
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Season Summary 
 
Home and away: Firsts won 14 games and lost 4.  Reserves won 13 and lost 5. 
 
The Club, bolstered by a large number of recruits leaving GGS at the end of the previous year, 
enjoyed a considerable degree of success, at least until the finals.  In the last home-and-away game 
of the year, the Firsts inflicted on North Old Boys their first loss for the year, indeed for 27 matches, 
after coming back from a five goal deficit at half time at Como. The following week in the Second 
Semi-final, they again trailed by a similar margin at  half time,  before an inspired third quarter saw  
them fight back and take a three goal lead in the fourth quarter. However, NOBs came again and in 
a controversial finish the OGGFC fell short by one point. A week later, in the Preliminary Final, 
OGGS just headed Preston ± whom they had twice beaten during the season ± at half time, before 
stopping dead in the second half.  Chris Mitchell , who would play two years later for the Cats in 
the VFL Grand Final, kicked eight for a side which went on to lose the Preliminary final by nearly 
eight goals. The Club was shattered. 
 
The Reserves with generally consistent numbers during the season defeated North Old Boys in the 
Second Semi ± inflicting NOBs Reserves' first loss for the season, but were unable to repeat the 
performance a fortnight later. 
 
A few miscellaneous extracts from minutes of Committee Meetings held in 1965: 
 
Committee Meeting: 22 February 
Resolved that Committee Meetings be called for the first Tuesday of every month, with the next 
such meeting to be held at T. Mollard's  on Monday 15th March. (Que?!?) 
 
Committee Meeting: 15 March 
Pie nights:  ªA social measure, important as regards to recruiting.º  
 
The first such night would be at Dr. and Mrs. Fenton's on 25 March, and the second at the 
Clubrooms on 22nd April. 
               
    Policy for Pie Nights  ±  (1) Club pays for pies and soft drinks 
                                                      (2)  Beer, 4 shillings per bottle payable by those attending 
 
Discussion on jumpers.  N. Gatehouse expressed the point that jumpers should be neat and tidy. 
 
Committee Meeting: 12 April 
Selection Committee   -  should try to finalise sides by 6.30pm Thursdays. 
                                     -  surplus of players:  must try and rotate at least six in the Reserve side. 
 
It was reported that the Eltham Barbeque had been a great success. N. Stephens suggested have it 
on a different weekend as it always clashes with the boat-races. 
                                     
       Points for next year: 
 1) Balloon blowing 
 2) Activities for children 
 3) Must encourage first-year players along. 
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Trevor King  had won the sheaf-tossing competition at Eltham, ªfurthering his reputation as a 
militant supporter of the OGGS.º (Might explain our current Committeeman and frequent time-
keeper's back operation in April, 2013. We are glad to see that he is making a good recovery.) 
 
Committee Meeting: 1 June.   
A Poolman was appointed temporary coach during B. Wawn's absence. (Brian had contracted 
appendicitis. ± Ed.) 
 
Newsletter: 150 copies to be sent out.  (A couple of Newsletters from late 
in the year have survived the ravages of time.  These will be scanned and 
attached as pdf.s to these notes.) 
 
B. Osboldstone (right, 1974) was seconded onto the committee. 
 
Committee Meeting: 10 May 
There was a suggestion that a photo be taken of last year's ªfinalist teamº. 
(The horse, we would suggest, had well and truly bolted. If there were 
such a photo taken it is not in the archives.) 
 
Women's Committee to be formed to help in social functions and provide 
afternoon tea. First meeting to be held at the clubrooms approx 3.30pm on 
the next home game. 
 
A social night at Righetti Oval being looked into by N. Stephens. The 
President said ªIt will be a buster.º 
 
(It is assumed that this would be in 
the change-rooms seen here at the 
back left and little changed in these 
two photos taken in 1968. A rather 
less than brilliant place for a social 
function, we would have thought, 
and certainly not the Crown 
Palladium, but perhaps in those 
days expectations were lower. 

 
 
In 1968, Firsts players would still often go to 
Righetti Oval for the first half of the Reserves 
game, before heading off to Como at half time to 
prepare for their main game at 2.20pm. Looking 
at these photos, we can recognise at least five 
people still connected with the club in 2013.) 
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Committee Meeting: 8 June 
The President stressed again the point that we must look after visiting teams. 
 
Committee Meeting: 12 July 
A match had been played against the school on a Monday. ªA great success but regrettable that 
members of both teams questioned some of the umpire's decisions, causing ill feeling and criticism. 
For future visits it should be remembered they are for good-will, not do-or-die matches.º 
 
(Thankyou letters had been sent by the Secretary on 18 June to the coach of the GGS First 18, Mr. 
Graeme Rennie, and to Mr. V. J. H. Tunbridge who was a master at the school and also the father 
of player Bill Tunbridge. The latter letter read, 
 
 ªDear. Mr and Mrs Tunbridge, 
 
On behalf of the Club, I would like to thank you very much for entertaining us last Monday evening. 
It was a very nice gesture after a very enjoyable afternoon and I only hope we did not leave a path 
of destruction behind us.) 
 
Subscriptions: Letter to be sent to all those who have not paid. (There are some threads, golden or 
otherwise, which run through just about every year of the Club's 60 year history ± this is one of 
them.) 
 
Committee Meeting: 9 August  
Cam MacMillan  was appointed to the Committee. 
 
Committee Meeting: 13 September 
Summary of financial position for latest social functions, at  
(1)  Mr and Mrs Sievers' - a loss of 3 pounds and 11/-  (Flat Beer) 
(2)  Mrs. Chapman's ± at the moment square: not a complete report ready 
(3) Mr and Mrs Bings' ± a profit of 19.18.0. 
 
Coach's Report: Brian Wawn (opposite, in 1966) 
stated ªI was very happy with the enthusiasm of the 
committee and the social functions that were organised 
during the year.  On the football field we were not so 
successful. Last Saturday against Preston we failed 
badly; everyone was aware of the enthusiasm of the 
Committee and we let them down badly. We were very 
bad on the field and it must have been shattering on the 
sidelines for our spectators. 
 
ªNow the committee must look to next year. 
 
(a) go down to the school and recruit well. This year 
was most successful.  
   
(b) not only must we recruit from the school, but we 
must get at least half a dozen from other clubs and 
competitions.      
        



 61 

(c)  some of our firsts players are doubtful next year. At least two might go to other clubs. We must 
try to persuade them to stay with us, making sure that we do not say they are being disloyal. We 
must use as much grace as possible, but if they want to go we must let them go and wish them well. 
 
(d) We must keep in contact with John Lewisohn and Clive Blazey and other players who have left 
the OGGS recently to play with clubs in higher grades.  (Editor's note: both players were to return 
to the Club the following year, Lewisohn as Captain.) 
 
Essentially we are all very, very disappointed. It was a disgraceful performance; we were in such a 
good position with all ranks drawn together and ready to go ahead in C Grade.º 
 
Brian concluded by saying, ªI regret it very much but I will be unable to coach next year due to 
studies. I feel very responsible and sorry that we have lost.º (He did, however, indicate that he 
would be able to keep playing.) 
 
The President replied: ªBrian has done a remarkable job and summed up our aim of the year, which 
we have failed to achieve. It has been a terrible pill to swallow, both on and off the field, for players 
and supporters. It was very pleasing to see the sporting character which our players and supporters 
fronted with after the game on Saturday, as it was very hard to take after a year of great and 
constant effort by everyone concerned. 
 
Brian Wawn had worked terribly hard for the club and had gained the respect from everyone. At no 
time did he become emotionally swayed, but had a logical and informed approach, hence receiving 
immense loyalty from all players.  We are very sorry that you will not be coaching next year, and 
thank Brian very much for two great seasons. Please extend the committee's thanks to your wife, a 
very one-eyed supporter. Chris has been a wonderful driving force behind Brian during his illness 
(Brian has contracted appendicitis during the season), in encouraging his football and has done a 
wonderful job on the Women's Committee.º 
 
Committee Meeting: 11 October 
Very successful year financially. The President congratulated the Treasurer on an excellent job. 
 
The Annual Dinner was good; but there had been ªfar too many speechesº.  
 
Honour Board: Life Members and Presidents - costs to be ascertained. 
================================================= 
 
The following notes have been extracted from the General 
Correspondence file for the year. This is the first such file for a 
number of seasons to have survived. 
 
* Letter 6 July to Dr. and Mrs. F.G Fenton (Dr. Fenton, right, in 
1966) in Hawthorn thanking them for the use of their home last 
Saturday week, ªIn the minds of many it was the best O.G.G.s turn on 
record and has set a very high standard for the futureº (See also later 
note re correspondence relating to the stereo record machine.) 
 
* Letter 6 July to the Secretary, Preston Amateur Football Club  
ªOn behalf of my club I would like to thank you and your members 
for the courtesy and help whilst looking for the various bags of togs 
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which were mislaid after the game. Eventually we found that they had been collected by one of our 
other players.º 
 
(Editorial note: this was not the only occasion that something of this nature occurred in the history 
of the Club. Some years later in the 1980s Nugget Stephens, still of key importance to the Club, 
placed the Firsts' valuables bag in his car for safekeeping at the start of an away game against 
Brunswick Amateurs. At the end of the game he got straight into his car, forgetting the aforesaid 
valuables bag, and departed. In days which well and truly preceded the advent of mobile phones he 
was finally contacted via a landline call made to The Malvern Hotel: result was a return trip to 
Brunswick, and the Firsts getting their valuables about two and a half hours after the final siren.) 
 
End-of-season letters were sent by the Secretary to a number of people thanking them for 
contributions and assistance in various capacities during the season: 
 
-- to Mr and Mrs J. E. Sievers in Brighton ªfor allowing us the use of your home on 21st August.  
As usual it was a very good night and the whole Club appreciated your hospitality.º 
 
-- to Mrs K.F. Chapman in Malvern thanking her ªfor allowing us the use of your home on 28th 
August. We all had a most enjoyable evening.º 
 
-- to Mr. and Mrs. J. Bing in Brighton¼ªwould like to thank you once again for allowing us once 
again to invade your home. As usual everyone enjoyed themselves in the pleasant surroundings.º 
 
-- to Mr.  Alf Osbourne in Reservoir for supplying the training oil for the season  - ªa very kind 
gesture and most appreciated by the Club.º 
 
-- to Mr. and Mrs Stanger in Ivanhoe ªfor allowing us the use of your home for the end of season 
party¼¼..extremely grateful for your kind gesture and we only hope that we didn't cause any 
inconvenience to the neighbours.º 
 
-- to Dr. J.A. Snell in Collins Street, Melbourne  ªon behalf of the Football Club I would like to 
thank you for repairing John Fullerton's nose some weeks ago. To us, not knowing very much 
about noses, it seemed rather bad and we are very grateful for the job you did.º 
 
(There was no immediate response. But there was an invoice for 21 pounds and an Account 
Rendered for an additional fee of the same amount, for overdue payment for Professional Services 
Rrendered of 42 Pounds dated 1 February, 1966,  received by the Club the following year. ± Ed.) 
 
-- to Mr and Mrs. R.N. Lemon of Malvern, thanking them for supplying the oranges for the 
players on Saturdays. 
 
-- to the Women's Committee  c/- Mrs C. Wawn in Parkville for all the work they did this year     
ªwithout your enthusiasm at the ground and at various social functions I do not think we would 
have a closely knit Club  as we have at the moment¼º 
 
In addition, the following letter was sent by the Treasurer on 7 October to Dr. F. Fenton (father of 
players Tony and Graeme),    
 
 
 



 63 

ªDear Dr Fenton, 
 
Tony has informed me that during a party held at your home earlier in the year one of the speakers 
connected to your record player was damaged considerably. 
 
I have spoken to Garth, and we both agree that it is the responsibility of the club to refund you for 
any expense you have incurred in having the damage repaired. 
 
Please could you let me know what the cost of repairs were so I can send you a cheque on behalf of 
the Club.º 
 
The following reply was sent on 13 October, to the Honorary Treasurer, Mr. John McInnes from 
the Club doctor, Fred Fenton 
 
ªDear John,  
 
Many thanks for your letter concerning the record player. 
 
This rather delicate stereo set is the property of my son David. For obvious 
reasons it was considered unsuitable to use on the night of the party and 
David gave instructions for it to be shifted into the dining room and not 
used on the evening in question. Unfortunately (other sons) Tony and 
Graeme put the set into operation and some beer was spilt into one of the 
two speakers. This damaged the speaker beyond repair and it has since been 
replaced at the cost of 14 pounds. I have kept right out of the matter and 
Tony has paid the cost of the replacement to David. The fault if any is the 
responsibility of Tony and Graeme, but if the club feels it should do 
something about the matter they should take it up with Tony direct.º 
 
                      Cause of the trouble?  Tony Fenton 
======================================================================= 
 
Notes from The Amateur Footballer magazine - 1965 
 
The edition of 24 April included a letter from Mr. Tony Mollard  of the OGGFC complaining 
about the ease with which higher level clubs could poach players from lower clubs. He stated that 
clubs in lower sections should have the right to refuse clearances to those in higher divisions and 
suggested that top ranking VAFA officials obviously had never been an official of a lower section 
club. 
 
In the following week, a blistering response was published from Mr. Jack Fullerton , Secretary of 
the VAFA (who at the best of times was seldom known for mincing his words), 
 
ªIt is once again a case of get your facts right. 
 
The Secretary of the VAFA was the Hon Secretary of the Hawthorn Presbyterians, a very junior 
team, and is possibly more aware of the problems than most people associated with lower section 
teams. The logical way to overcome the problems that obviously exists with the writer would be to 
form a junior team (which his club was advised to do five years ago) which would build up club 
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spirit, and reserves. It would not stop individuals from seeking improvement (which no-one has the 
right to do in sport or business¼.)  
 
Restrictive measures never have and never will produce successful operations. Positive thinking 
provides these results.º 
 
On 1 May, Michael Tinsley played his 50th game for the Club ± a 
career which was at best gradual, at this was him on the left in the 
club's one and only photograph from 1956. 
 
On 8 May, Michael Fraser played his 50th game for the Club.  ªMr 
Football has had a great season so far and is leading the goal-
kicking.  He played a big part in the OGGs' devastating last quarter 
against Old Carey which brought the team its third successive win.º 
Deryk Stephens had announced his engagement, and has also 
broken the record for the highest number of games by anyone for the 
club. 
 
On June 26, Tony Poolman brought up 50 games in a row for the club.  
 
On July 3, it was noted that the week before President Manton - playing in the Reserves (they 
were short) - had kicked what was surprisingly his first, and almost certainly his last, goal of the 
season. 
 
On July 12, ªThe OGS injury list continues to grow ± Secretary Laycock, Brian and Mal Sprague, 
Tony Cox and now Jerry Rasmussen all have ªkneesº. Pressure has been put on that high flying 
Treasurer McInnes to take the field.º)   (Tony Cox is the father on Henry Cox who was a member 
of the Reserves Premiership team of 2007; Treasurer McInnes is the father of current OGFC 
Treasurer Hamish McInnes who was a member of the Reserves' Premiership teams of  1997 and 
2007. It appears that the pressure was not enough, or those with injuries recovered quickly, as 
Treasurer McInnes is not recorded as ever having played a game for the club.  )   
==================================================================== 
 
Trophies and Achievements for 1965 
 
VAFA : Firsts' Vice-Captain Tony Poolman became 
the first ever player for the OGGFC to win a VAFA  
Section (D) Best & Fairest, when umpires' votes (in 
those days and for many years to come there was only 
one central umpire in all VAFA matches) from the 18 
home-and-away matches were tallied. He scored 21 
votes. (Photo right ± Tony Poolman front middle in 
1968 - there are no photos from 1965.) 
 
Details of other such section winners down the years 
can be found on the Club Website on 
http://www.oldgeelong.com.au/site/index.php?option=c
om_content&view=article&id=71&Itemid=158 


